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CALL TO ORDER 

ROLLCALL 

LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL 
September 6, 2001 

AGENDA 

SUMMARIES OF THE JULY 31, AND AUGUST 22, 2001 COUNCIL 
MEETINGS 

REPORTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AND STAFF OFFICE 
DIRECTORS 

None 

REPORTS FROM COUNCIL COMMITTEES 

• Personnel Committee 

OLD BUSINESS 

NEW BUSINESS 

Item #1: Interim Studies- Status Report 

Item #2: Request for Approval of Study Committee Work Plan and Budget 

• Round Table to Study Economic and Labor Issues Relating to the Forest Products 
Industry (Memo from Sen. Nutting, Senate Chair, and Rep. Rosita Gagne, House 
Chair) 

ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REMARKS 

ADJOURNMENT 
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REP MICHAEL V. SAXL 

CHAIR 

SEN. RICHARD A. BENNETT 

VICE-CHAIR 

CALL TO ORDER 

MAINE STATE 

LEGISLATIVE 

MEETING SUMMARY 
JULY 31, 2001 

SEN. BEVERLY C. DAGGETT 

SEN. MARY E. SMALL 

SEN. PAUL T. DAVIS, SR. 

SEN. SHARON TREAT 

REP: PATRICK COLWELL 

REP. JOSEPH BRUNO 

REP WILLIAM S. NORBERT 

REP WILLIAM SCHNEIDER 

JAMES CLAIR 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

The Chair, Speaker Michael V. Saxl, called the Council meeting to order at 1:23 p.m. in the 
Legislative Council Chamber. 

ROLL CALL 

Senators: 

Representatives: 

Legislative Officers: 

Sen. Daggett, Sen. Small, Sen. Davis 
Absent: Sen. Bennett, Sen. Treat 

Speaker Saxl, Rep. Colwell, Rep. Bruno, Rep. Norbert 
Absent: Rep. Schneider 

Pamela Cahill, Assistant Secretary of the Senate 
Millicent MacFarland, Clerk of the House 
David Shiah, Assistant Clerk of the House 
James A. Clair, Executive Director, Legislative Council 
Grant Penn oyer, Director, Office of Fiscal and Program Review 
David Elliott, Principal Analyst, Office of Policy and 

Legal Analysis 
Suzanne Gresser, Principal Attorney, Revisor of Statutes 
Lynn Randall, State Law Librarian 
Paul Mayotte, Director, Legislative Information Services 

SUMMARIES OF THE JUNE 6, JUNE 12 AND JUNE 27,2001 
COUNCIL MEETINGS 

That the Summaries of the June 6, June 12, and June 27, 2001, meetings be accepted and 
placed on filed. (Motion by Rep. Norbert, second by Rep. Bruno, unanimous). 
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LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL MEETING SUMMARY July 31,2001 

REPORTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AND STAFF OFFICE 
DIRECTORS 

• Executive Director's Report 

Mr. Clair presented the following items to the Council. 

First, he received from Earle Shettleworth information regarding road work being done 
on lower Capitol Street that abuts property under the jurisdiction of the Legislative 
Council. The Department of Transportation was requesting an authmized signature to 
sign off on the improvement. It had previously been approved by both the State House 
and Capitol Park Commission, and the Capitol Planning Commission and Mr. Clair was 
requesting Council authorization to sign off on the request. 

Motion: That the Legislative Council authorizes Mr. Clair to sign off on the request 
from the Department of Transportation regarding road work on lower Capitol Street. 
(Motion by Rep. Bruno, second by Rep. Colwell, unanimous). 
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Second, Mr. Clair brought to the Council's attention that, not only had the documentation 
gone out regarding the authorized studies and the appointments needed, but OPLA and 
OFPR were working on staffing assignments and there would be a document for their 
rev1ew. 

Third, Mr. Clair reported that Margaret Matheson had surgery and would be out for 
approximately six weeks. Suzanne Gresser would be acting in Ms. Matheson's place. 

• Renovations: Status Report 

Mr. Clair requested Stan Fairservice, Owner's Representative; Bruce Hilfrank, Senior 
Project Manager for Granger Northern, Inc.; and Rick Burt, Architect, assist in the 
renovations report. 

- West Wing Piping 

Mr. Clair learned approximately a month ago there had been water leaks from the 
heating and cooling system in the West Wing. It was related to an approach that was 
examined and approved, over a year ago, that in the West Wing substitute, in certain 
key places, a flexible piping instead of copper piping. Copper piping had been used in 
the South Wing, but in the West Wing a decision was made to use a more flexible 
piping in places with advantages for doing so. They were attempting to take advantage 
of the existing chase ways and it was a way to minimize some construction disruption; 
it was a less costly option as a result of the first item; and the product had great 
potential. They were not able at that time to give the Council an absolute conclusive 
statement as to what the next recommended action would be. The design, construction 
and management teams met to discuss their status with regard to the leaks from the 
pipes and requested more time on the decision of how to proceed. The issue is not only 
how are the areas of the leaks repaired, but in fact, whether the pipe needs to be 
replaced. Mr. Clair turned the presentation over to Mr. Fairservice. 

Mr. Fairservice said all issues with the piping itself were discussed and the analysis that 
had been taken. The consensus was that the problem was arising from the clamping 
system itself, but that still needs to be completely determined. A subsequent meeting 
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was held with Mr. Clair, and at that time they presented to him their decision that the 
mechanic subcontractor will invite the manufacturer and supplier of the piping for a 
meeting, hopefully on August 3rd, so they could discuss specific issues. At the meeting 
they will have prepared a list of questions for the piping manufacturer in as far as what 
they had for a system, how much pressure and velocity, the temperature being used and 
would ask if it met their criteria for their pipe. 

Mr. Hilfrank explained to Council members that the ftrst sign of a problem to them was 
when it was reported that there were leaks outside the Governor's Offtce. When they 
opened the ceiling they found fittings and joints, where the pipes come together, were 
leaking. The manufacturer of the piping was brought in to look at the piping, clamps 
and the fan coils throughout the building. He stated they started having problems 
because of a sludge material in the water. Both the manufacture and Granger Northern 
took a sample of the material and both did an evaluation of it. The piping in the West 
Wing only appeared to be satisfactory. It also appeared to be able to withstand the 
different pressures and GPM's, etc. that it was required to work under, but the 
clamping system may not, and they may need to replace the clamps. They would have 
to cut a whole in the wall at the floor, where the pipe comes down all the chimney 
chases, and replace the clamps. However, they had to make sure, since they raised the 
question, that the piping was okay and had asked the mechanical designer to come up 
with a specific design criteria they had to meet. Granger Northern knew what it was, 
but Mr. Hilfrank wanted them to put it in formal form and then would provide that 
information to the piping manufacturer ahead of time so he could specifically answer 
questions and take that piece of the potential problem out. If favorable results were 
received, then that would mean just cutting a hole and just replacing the clamps. If 
they could not satisfactorily answer, then they would have to remove the pipe, which 
still involved cutting a hole in the wall, pull one pipe out and put another in. It was 
substantially more work but if the manufacturer could not convince them that what was 
in there was adequate, the next decision would have to be made. Granger did not want 
to rely on the manufacturer's results, so did independent testing. Their results were 
exactly the same as the manufacturers. They would be meeting onsite with the 
manufacturers. The mechanical subcontractor was willing to do whatever it took to 
correct the problem. Granger would like to begin the repair work now. 

Rick Burt believed they had come a great distance since the first letter the Council 
received regarding they believed the problem to be that the tubing was disintegrating 
and today knew that was not the case. They did not feel they were putting the tubes 
currently in place in the building, through any criteria that was an excessive of stated 
performance specifications. 

Rep. Bruno questioned the status of getting the repairs done. Mr. Hilfrank said they 
were prepared to do an immediate ftx as soon as they had determined whether or not 
the piping was staying. They knew how to change the clamps, what clamps to change, 
and where they were. If the final decision were that the piping had to be replaced, they 
would still have to cut the same holes to do the piping removal and would like to start 
immediately. They would do one section at a time so the whole system is not shut 
down. Rep. Bruno asked who was paying for the cost of the repairs and Mr. Hilfrank 
said that until the cause was determined and, if in fact, the piping was satisfactory, he 
could not give a definitive answer at that time. 

Rep. Colwell felt it was a designed system to work within the pressure required, so felt 
it was not the Legislature's responsibility to pay the cost of repair. The Legislature 
bought a system that was to work for the building. 
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- North Wing 

Mr. Hilfrank reported that demolition had been completed on all floors and were on the 
4th floor doing lead base and asbestos removal and that should be completed by August 
lOth. Immediately thereafter the new electrical, and piping systems will be back in. In 
the North Wing most piping systems are the conventional piping that had been done in 
South Wing. There was only one section that would have had that type of piping and 
they had now changed the piping. 

The cabinetry in the Snack Bar had just been completed and the Kiosk is approximately 
95% complete. 

- Connector 

Mr. Hilfrank also reported that in the Connector they were installing the Percent For 
Art granite. It was progressing fairly well from the Cross State Office Building. The 
plaster had also been done around the skylight and they were waiting for the delivery of 
the granite that goes on the steps. They presently had enough granite to keep going, but 
did not have one piece of material but expected it shortly. 

- West Wing Exterior 

Mr. Hilfrank said they were getting ready for the radiant slab, the heated slab to control 
ice on the front entrance. That would be placed August 1st and then would be grading 
for paving. 

Rep. Norbert asked when the tunnel would be ready for use. Mr. Hilfrank said their 
original goal was to have it done by August 15th, but the procurement of the granite had 
been a huge problem. He said their hope was the granite steps will come in by the 
middle of August and hoping to have it done by Labor Day. With the stone not there, 
Mr. Hilfrank could not give a definite answer, the rest of the systems are done. Rep. 
Norbert also asked the status ofthe dioramas and Mr. Hilfrank said Granger's portion 
of the dioramas was done. Mr. Fairservice said they had built the steel frames that will 
be used to support the dioramas and then it had been decided to take those apart. The 
first few months they were there, they had to make sure the dehumidification was 
working and it did work very well. Mr. Fairservice believed Ron Harvey, 
Tuckerbrook, said it would take about a year or so to put the dioramas back together. 
Mr. Clair said the contract sent to Tuckerbrook, had an earlier completion date 
(January, 2002), but had not year received Tuckerbrook's counter proposal. The goal 
was to get it done by January. Rep. Norbert asked if the Snack Bar area, including the 
water problem, had been taken care of and Mr. Fairservice said the Snack Bar was 
complete. 

Speaker Saxl asked for clarification. If the rest of the tunnel was complete, were they 
just waiting for the Percent for Art granite? Mr. Hilfrank said they had the Percent for 
Art granite and that was currently being installed. The granite they were waiting for 
was the granite that actually makes the steps, which did not have anything to do with 
the Percent for Art. Supposedly it was in production but, quite frankly, they had been 
lied to for six months as to when it would arrive. Speaker Saxl asked if legal action 
had been considered and Mr. Hilfrank said they had contemplated going to an alternate 
supplier, the problem being this supplier contract also had the radius stones for the 
outside. There was not another supplier that was reasonable or available to do the 
radius granite, so had been forced to keep the supplier for that reason. They could have 
gone to an alternate supplier for the floor and for some of the other granite, but would 
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then be jeopardizing they would not get the radius for the outside. Mr. Hilfrank said 
that had contacted to the Company's President, and also offered to go to their shop in 
Rhode Island. Recently they assigned a new project manager who had been 
responsive. They were getting answers from him and believed they should have it 
relatively shortly. 
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Mr. Clair referred Legislative Council members to information in their packet 
concerning budget data. The form was to tie in both where they stood in terms of the 
FY 01 concluded budget, the resources needed for the FY 02 budget, the way it had 
been authorized, along with where the data were corning in for the North Wing 
renovations. Rose Breton, Bruce Hilfrank, Stan Fairservice, Rick Burt and he had 
worked on it. Mr. Clair reminded members they had what was estimated, about a 6 
million dollar issue, in terms of both the Guaranteed Maximum Price. They will now 
be awaiting a final proposal from Granger Northern. The Legislature had some 
outstanding bills related to the Cross State Office Building, funding the installation of 
the dioramas, which was not technically a budgeted exercise; were asked to absorb the 
cost of moving, shelving and leasing space for the Law Library, approximately $1/4 
million. All totaled it was approximately $6 million in FY 02 renovation-related costs. 
That did include some of the scope reductions or add backs that were discussed at a 
June Council meeting. The Legislature can get to just slightly over $6 million in 
resources and do it from the available balances. The supplement appropriation that was 
made in the Part II Budget, the reserve fund transfer of $650,000 and more money left 
over from the FY 01 than originally thought by a couple hundred thousand dollars were 
key resources. Last time the Council met, it was thought there was a $700,000 shortfall 
unless they could make scope reductions or get additional resources. The Council had 
made some scope reductions and was getting some additional resources left over from 
FY 01. Although he did not have the final version, he did detect one flaw, but ifthey 
started with the guaranteed maximum price of $5.3 million that was presented from 
Granger Northern, Inc. in mid-June, the add backs, (the structural repairs, the wheel 
chair lift in the Law Library mezzanine, a fan coil unit in Room 300), then we are close 
to financing everything you've approved-to-date. Mr. Clair was tasked with finding 
out from the Executive Branch whether there was money in the budget, the BGS 
Budget, to take care of lightning protection. He had been informed by Commissioner 
Waldron and General Services' Director Clarke there was no such money, so the repair 
was the responsibility of the Legislature. The ballasts, arched opening and hard 
ceilings would be covered by the State House and Capitol Park Commission budget 
and he believed there was sufficient resources. The fixed walls offices in the Revisor's 
Office were add backs and Mr. Clair was waiting for direction from the Council 
regarding the lighting protection. They had been looking for a third party to finance the 
lighting protection, but Mr. Clair did not believe there was one. Along with the fee 
paid to Granger, the Legislature could get to about a $5.5 million amount. He referred 
members to the savings items. It was his mistake to think deleting tel/data drops, as 
they had already been built into the $5.3 million amount as a starting point. If they had 
a $6 million dollar exercise to get through it, they believed they could finance it, both 
from the monies left over internally, the authorization that the Council had already 
given in terms of postponing some of the work, and the internal resources where they 
ended with a slightly better situation at the end of the fiscal year. That was a green 
light that they could proceed with the Guaranteed Maximum Price, if it came in at 
approximately a $5.5 million. With $6 million to $6.1 million worth of commitments 
overall, the GMP of which would be $5.5, the Legislature could finance the $6.1 
million effort, architectural fees, commitments to the Cross State Office Building, the 
dioramas, the Law Library expenses, all told, they believed they could finance that. 
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Mr. Clair said if the financing met Council members' approval, he believed the next 
step would be to have Mr. Hilfrank prepare the final Guaranteed Maximum Price, if 
they could get resolution on the lightning protection, and the tel/data issue. What he 
had learned from offices that reviewed the tel/data outlets was that reducing them 
worked in some offices and was more problematic in other offices. Mr. Clair did not 
have a final resolution, but would in the near future. He said to proceed, assume the 
lightning protection work would be done, would not be able to achieve sufficient 
savings on tel/data outlet savings, and had Ganger Northern present their proposal for a 
Guaranteed Maximum Price, may be the way to proceed. If the Legislature can achieve 
the savings later it helps, and if there are other add backs and money was found to do 
some of the other work, then they would be in position of doing the add back later. 

Rep. Colwell asked for clarification on the lighting protection amount and Mr. Clair 
said it was $43,000. Sen. Small asked the purpose for lighting protection and Mr. 
Hilfrank said lighting rods are placed in specific locations on the building, are 
connected by ground wire and helps the surge on the ground. Rep. Colwell said to add 
the lightning protection rods he believed required the approval of the State House and 
Capitol Park Commission. 

Motion: That the lightning protection be added back in. (Motion by Sen. Small, 
second by Rep. Colwell, unanimous) 

• Fiscal Update 

Mr. Pennoyer said the June update for both the General Fund and Highway Fund are 
preliminary estimates. The Commissioner was not ready to release the revenue numbers 
because of accounting oversights that happened at the Maine Revenue Services in the 
accounting for electronic funds transferr-ed. They were in the bank account, but were not 
recorded within the State accounting system. He had learned they had an additional $8.1 
million in primarily individual income tax that had occurr-ed several times throughout the 
year that did not get recorded. He now knows there will be an additional minor amount 
that will be received of $100,000 or $200,000. The General Revenue numbers would 
change, but he had presented the variance summary the Council had seen each month to 
give them an indication. Sales tax rebounded in June, it was up ahead by $7.4 million. 
They were behind by approximately $5.3 million for the year. Individual Income Tax 
was significant down for the month, but due to the adjustment it hides a June variance, 
but for the year they were up $45.8 million. He believed that would be a one time event. 
They would be reviewing it as part of Revenue Forecasting, but he did not expect that 
revenue of positive variance to continue. The real concern in the budgeted numbers was 
that the Corporate Income Tax was down an additional $4.5 million for June, which 
brought it down to about $18 million dollars year-to-date. Overall the variance was a 
positive of $32.6 or 1.4% variance for the General Fund. The Highway Fund had been 
doing very well up 2.8 for June and their ending variance was 9.3 million. All but $3 
million of the Highway Fund revenue variance will be canied forward and increase their 
unallocated surplus. The General Fund was different. The last Legislature committed all 
of the excess revenue and lapsed balances to various purposes. He cautioned the Council 
again that the numbers were preliminary and would change. It leaves them with lapsed 
balances, and had already budgeted $6.5 million of the lapsed balances. After netting 
those out, the net increase was $5.3 million oflapsed balances. The unappropriated 
surplus increase was approximately $38 million. The uses and authorized transfers of the 
surplus funds shows the various transfers and the order in which they happened, $2 
million for retiree health, $1.7 million for the retirement allowance fund, the State 
Contingent Transfer Reserve for Operating Capital and $3.8 million of the State Prison. 
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Mr. Pennoyer had provided the Council members with additional detail on the year-end 
transfers that had been authorized by the Part II Budget, Public Law, c. 39, 
PartEE. In total those year-end transfers were $17.9 million and in EE-4 a Revenue 
Reserve was created so that all of the excess revenue and lapsed balances that were not 
otherwise committed would then be set aside in the Revenue Reserve. That number will 
be subject to change depending on the final actual revenue numbers, but at the time, 
appeared there may be $15.6 million in the Reserve. It was committed for several 
purposes, future tax conformity issues, being one of them among others. 
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Rep. Bruno referred back to Mr. Penn oyer's statement that he did not believe the 
Individual Income Tax to continue up and said that as long as everyone continued to 
work and the unemployment rate remained between 3.2 and 3.6, would he not expect the 
Individual Income Tax to continue meeting expectations. Mr. Pennoyer said what he 
meant by that was they were not going to have significant variances from the budget, they 
had fairly good growth, are not expecting much of a variance from that budgeted number, 
and believed in April, most of the $45 million occurred in one month. Rep. Bruno asked 
when the Revenue Forecasting Committee would be meeting next and Mr. Pennoyer said 
they were meeting with the Consensus Economic Forecasting Group in mid-August. 
Rep. Bruno asked if they would make their final projection for next year at that meeting 
and Mr. Pennoyer said that would not be done until late fall, after the Consensus 
Economic Group had a meeting and reviewed the Economic Forecast. As indicated by 
the material he had presented to the Council, there was a steady decline in the cash 
position during FY 01 and expected it to continue to decline. They had not heard 
whether or when the Executive would be issued a TAN, they still believed they would 
need one. They had given some higher than expected balances carried that the ending 
cash position was better than expected, so had likely pushed off the need for a TAN until 
probably the second quarter of FY 02. At that point, they would need to issue a TAN, 
would spend down General Fund cash and once the TAN was issued, they would see the 
cash position increase back up. At the end of July the cash balance was approximately 
$40 million in the General Fund, did include $140 million of Rainy Day Fund and $10 
million of Working Capitol Reserve. There would be a negative if not for those two 
Reserve Funds. Mr. Pennoyer said he would provide an update when they find out what 
will be issued in terms of the TAN. 

• Migration Project Statusffechnology and Migration Committee 

Mr. Mayotte, in Sen. Treat's absence, gave a report to the Council on the Migration 
Project. At the present, the status of the project was they were continuing on the user 
acceptance part, and it was their goal to finish user acceptance testing at the end of 
August. Compaq was working directly with Mr. Pennoyer and his staff on the fiscal note 
portion that had been discussed at the previous Council meeting and over the past several 
weeks, the support from Compaq had been very good. They still had concerns. First, 
they were continuing to work with Compaq on having a smooth running statutes data 
base, which in tum leads to the next two concerns, the speed and performance of the 
system and the look and feel, the user friendliness of the system. They were coming up 
with an assessment that the system needs to perform faster than what it was doing 
presently. Tuning is expected in any new large system and they had been working with 
Compaq and their subcontractors on those areas where they felt needed tuning. The last 
item would be the change of the cloture date. If the date changes, it could impact their 
project schedule. 

Rep. Bruno asked if Compaq's announcement of getting out of the hardware business and 
reducing 10,000 people affected the Legislature's project. Mr. Mayotte said they were 
retaining their professional services and that was the type of work the Legislature needed. 
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They had build the hardware on Dell equipment not Compaq so that would have no 
impact on the Legislature. 
Mr. Mayotte said they were moving ahead with Internet Access and had a project plan 
developed. They were currently putting detailed schedules of that project plan for each 
of the major tasks and at present, based on the plan, were looking to have a targeted 
conversion of the Legislative Internet Access during the weekend of November 2, 3, and 
4, 2001. They will be providing the full Legislative Technology Committee, some draft 
computer related guidelines, one being in the Personnel Handbook now, so would be 
interfacing with the Personnel Committee as well. Updating policies on computer uses, 
drafting a policy on internet usage and building off of the State's guidelines and ADA 
technology compliance guidelines. An example for ADA compliance was that in 
addition to having mouse capabilities, systems should be built with redundant keyboard 
capabilities. 

Mr. Mayotte proceeded with the status of the FY 02 PC and laptop replacement process 
for the Legislature. They were procuring 40 PC' s and 5 laptops with their goal being to 
replace in each office the oldest PC' s in front line service and then use those PC' s in 
"light duty". One of their primary goals this year would be to make sure that each 
Committee Chair's office had a networked PC in it. Also in the process, without getting 
ahead of the Space Committee report on the usage of the Interpretive Centers, but they 
would have PC's available for use at those desks. 
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Mr. Clair explained that part of the way they were financing the renovations, or making 
internal savings to help the renovations effort, was that Mr. Mayotte and his staff were 
able to purchase PC's and laptops at a lower per unit cost. Also 5 fewer PC's were 
purchased and he believed the impact of that would be relatively minor, but would be 
talking with the managers of the impacted offices. It represented a $45,000 savings to the 
amount originally budgeted for the 4 year replacement pattern. The other area of savings, 
which Mr. Clair had taken on independently, was to eliminate out-of-state for the non­
partisan staff for the balance of the FY -02. 

Mr. Mayotte also reported on other items they had been working on. They were 
supporting International Roll Call, as required, when they worked on the House and 
Senate Chamber systems. They had also been working on getting the offices that were 
moving out of the North Wing set up in new locations. Over the past month the 
Legislature had been attacked by numerous viruses which they had intercepted 
approximately 500 inbound email messages and had put in all the appropriate patches for 
the code red. 

Rep. Norbert asked for clarification of Mr. Mayotte's office regarding interception of 
viruses before they get to individual system. Mr. Mayotte said they had multiple layers 
of virus protection for the Legislature. At a PC, there was a server network based 
software that automatically updates itself each morning and then scans the system and 
incoming messages within that. They also had a series of servers on the email called 
antigen, and had it set to filter out the attachments that a virus would be trying to send. 
Rep. Norbert asked if there was more the Legislature should be doing and Mr. Mayotte 
said there was always something more, for example, the code red virus, the fix was to 
make sure you have the latest Microsoft patch on the server. He found they did not have 
that patch in as fast as it should had been and need to be more aware of what was going 
on. 
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REPORTS FROM COUNCIL COMMITTEES 

• Personnel Committee 

Speaker Saxl reported that the Personnel Committee had agreed on an expedited search 
schedule for the Executive Director's position, which will be vacated on September 15th. 
They would be taking the finalists from the last search and in addition, posting an internal 
job offering within the Legislative Branch and at that time, August 15, have a 
stakeholders group of partisan and non-partisan offices make recommendations to the 
personnel Committee. Within the following week, will review those and begin the 
interview process on August 23rd and hope to have a special Council meeting following 
the Labor Day Holiday, in which there will be a recommendation from the Personnel 
Committee on the new Executive Director. In addition he said they had asked Mr. Clair 
to go forward on a possible interim director suggestion and he will make a 
recommendation at the next Council meeting. 

The Speaker also reported to the Council that the Committee had begun the process of 
reviewing the Personnel Policies, which have not been reviewed for a number of years 
and were also working on was the annual review of Lynn Randall. 

Sen. Small asked if they were not doing an external search because of the time? Speaker 
Saxl said they decided they had done a very thorough nationwide search last fall with 
vast national advertising and trade journal advertising so recently that it was fresh 
enough, but that they wanted to allow for additional people within the system to express 
an interest. If anyone knew of other people that were interested, they might evaluate 
them. Sen. Small asked if there was anything that would preclude someone from 
applying and the Speaker said they would not preclude anyone from the outside. The 
challenge the Committee was facing was to get someone into the position in a timely 
manner so there can be some overlap. The Speaker said if members had anyone in mind, 
the Personnel Committee would be happy to consider them. 

• Space Committee 

Rep. Colwell reported that the Space Committee would be meeting on August 8th. 

OLD BUSINESS 

NEW BUSINESS 

Item #1: Update on CSOB Percent for Art- New East Entrance 

Mr. Clair received a phone call from Gerry Nault, regarding Percent for Art Work done 
in the CSOB and thought it might interest the Council to receive an update on art work 
that will be outside the 2nd floor, the East Entrance, the connector between the 1st and 
2nd floors. Mr. Nault said the Art was a rather large piece of clay sculpture that are up 
presently, which extends across the doors. The piece faces out, runs approximately 20 
feet across the doorways and was basically a sculpture of the "people of Maine", 
(adults, kids, various pursuits, recreation, etc.) Jeannie Bruce is the artist working on it, 
and will be completed within the next month. 
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Speaker Saxl asked if Mr. Nault had been consulting with the Legislature's Percent for 
Art Committee and Mr. Nault said Commissioner Waldron had been involved in the 
preparatory work. Mr. Clair stated there is a State House/Cross Office Building 
coordination team that meets once a month. At a recent meeting, especially prompted 
by the decision of the Council on the granite art work that would be in the Connector, 
they talked specifically about the need to make sure the art work pieces would be 
complimentary. The Speaker asked that the Percent for Art Committees work together. 

Item #2: Proposed Cloture Schedule for the 1201h/2nd Regular Session 

Mr. Clair said there had been previous discussions regarding cloture and how the 
Council handled cloture for the 2nd Regular Session. The proposal in members' packets 
had been worked out between representatives from the Revisor's Office, OPLA and 
OFPR. Mr. Elliott said they primarily worked on the schedule within the non-partisan 
offices, so had not talked with the Clerk or Secretary's Offices, or Mr. Mayotte, who 
mentioned several impacts on the migration with Compaq. His understanding from Mr. 
Boulter was that Leadership had sought some input from the non-partisan offices about 
ways to get started quicker in the 2nd Session and were charged with trying to get a 
schedule or proposed actions for the Council to review that would allow for more bills 
to be ready earlier in the Session, for the Committees to have a better sense of what the 
bills were so they could establish priorities. Therefore, they were trying to get more 
bills ready so they could be drafted, printed, referred to Committee and scheduled for 
public hearing immediately beginning in January. Speaker Saxl said it was his 
understanding they wanted to have the complete drafting done by the beginning of the 
next session so referrals were the only outstanding issue. Ms. Gresser said the issue in 
the 2"d Regular Session was not so much getting the bills drafted, generally with an 
October cloture deadline and membership returning in January, there was sufficient 
time to get the bills initially drafted. With members home, the issue in the 2nd Regular 
Session was time for the membership to make the revisions, review themselves, with 
colleagues, and leadership, and obtain cosponsor signatures. She believed the problem 
was getting them to a posture where they could be printed, referred and scheduled for 
hearing. The schedule they came up with provides 4 items. First, it provided a cloture 
deadline that was 3 weeks in advance of the usual one. In addition there were 3 
departures from past Council policy that could be assessed independently of each other, 
and of the advanced cloture deadline. One item proposes a signing day in mid­
December sufficiently after cloture so the bulk of bills could be drafted and out for 
review. Second, in the 1st Regular Session the Joint Rules require that bill requests be 
accompanied by sufficient information to draft, but in the 2nd Regular Session it was 
not required because the bills are not necessarily in. The revised schedule provides the 
option for the Council to require that members provide sufficient information to draft at 
cloture. It also established that bills that came in without sufficient information to draft 
authorized the Revisor's Office to draft the bills as a concept draft. Third, in the past, if 
a bill had gone out for signature, review, or revision and the member had not gotten 
back to them, the Council had requested that the Revisor's Office view it as a 
withdrawal of the bill. An option might be to view it as a pass and approval and send it 
up without signature for printing. That would only be an efficient option if it did not 
result in massive increases in requests to the Clerk and Secretary's Office for corrected 
copies. To the extent that members may be operating under past policy, assuming if 
they did not get back to the Revisor's Office, the bill would be voided, and the 
proposed change would be printed without their signature. 
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Rep. Bruno asked if the recommendations were what they would like the Council to 
approve. Ms. Gresser said they were presenting them as options to the Council and the 
Council could decide which options they would like. The decision was up to the 
Council, they could decide to keep the cloture, but just recommend a signing day, each 
separate element accelerated the ability of bills to be printed, they were ideas that may 
help to accelerate. 

Sen. Daggett asked what the impact would be on the Information Service's work. Mr. 
Mayotte said the schedule would basically remove 3 weeks out of their window of 
implementing the new bill drafting system. It was their assumption the Revisor's 
Office would like to start drafting as soon possible after cloture and originally he was 
planning and using the month of September as a training month and to work out any 
last minute kinks in the system. The other alternative would be that the Wang was still 
a functioning drafting system and, there if needed. Sen. Daggett said it was not so 
much the cloture date as some of the other factors, not having the information at the 
date of cloture and getting legislators to actually act on the bills once they had been 
drafted. Ms. Gresser said having an earlier cloture date would aid in the ability of the 
office to get everything out for initial drafting. Sen. Daggett understood the need to 
move things forward but believed September 14th was early, but was not unreasonable 
to expect the information sufficient to draft and believed that to be a change they 
should try to make at all times when bills were submitted. Rep. Bruno said it was up to 
the Council to limit the number of bills, if they did their job there would not be a need 
to move the time up 3 weeks and that would allow Mr. Mayotte to get the system 
running. The Second Regular Session was for emergency bills only and that was the 
way the Legislative Council should treat it. The Speaker asked Mr. Mayotte the plan of 
the new computer system and he said the goal was to have the new system running to 
support the traditional cloture date and was planning on using the month of September 
as a training period of the Revisor's Office. 

The Speaker asked Ms. Gresser if she had information for the last four cycles regarding 
the number of bills flied and the number accepted. She said she would get that 
information. 

Rep. Colwell said because of the conflict with the drafting system, he would not 
recommend moving the date up the three weeks and would prefer to stay with the 
traditional October 5th date. He did agree with Sen. Daggett that sufficiency of 
information was a good idea, the failure to sign issues was very consistent with the 
opting out. Sen. Daggett asked Rep. Colwell for clarification regarding allowing the 
bills to be printed without signature and he said, if his understanding was correct, if the 
person who put the title in did not respond within the required time frame, then that bill 
would be printed with no cosponsors. Ms. Gresser said with no sponsor, and Rep. 
Colwell said he did have a problem with that. 

Speaker Saxl said he did have concern about Mr. Mayotte having time to get the 
computerization working properly. He would defer changing the cloture date this year. 
After further discussion on changes Rep. Colwell offered the following motion: 

Motion: That they retain the original date, October 5th for Cloture, but require that the 
Legislator have sufficient information when filing a bill request, and have an early 
warning system from the Presiding Officers to the membership that strongly 
encouraged legislators to get their bills in by mid-September, but Cloture would remain 
October 5. (Motion by Rep. Colwell, second by Rep. Bruno, unanimous). 
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Speaker Saxl asked to add a friendly amendment of a signing day and asked Mr. Clair 
if it required a motion. Mr. Clair said that was being done by the presiding officers and 
therefore did not need Council approval. Mr. Elliott asked for clarification on the 
motion. Was the remedy to the sufficiency issue, if the information was determined to 
be insufficient to seek more information or to draft the bill as a concept draft as the 
proposal was written. Speaker Saxl said it would be as last session, the first warning 
will be given, 7 day response time, if no response, it would be considered withdrawn 
and they would have to bring it back to the Legislative Council as an after deadline bill. 

Item #3: NCSL Leadership Staff Session 

Sen. Daggett distributed information on NCSL Leadership staff. It was the Executive 
Committee's desire to hold a seminar in Maine in the fall of 2002. Diane Steward 
was at the Council meeting to answer any members' questions. Speaker Saxl asked if 
they were seeking a formal vote from the Council. Ms. Steward said a vote would be 
good and when she goes to San Antonio to meet with the Executive Committee, they 
would take it from there. 

Motion: That a formal letter of communication be sent to NCSL from the Council. 
(Motion by Sen. Daggett, second by Rep. Colwell, unanimous) 

Item #4: Maine Parkinson Society 

Sen. Daggett referred to the letter and brochure she had received from the Maine 
Parkinson Society. They hoped that the Legislature would purchase bulbs to plant 
around the State House and she indicated to Mr. Jones that if he got the bulbs, she 
would try to find a location to plant them. Speaker Saxl asked the proper process and 
Mr. Clair replied it should be referred to the State House and Capitol Park Commission 
and he would refer the letter to the Commission for their next meeting. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REMARKS 

None. 

ADJOURNMENT 

The Legislative Council meeting was adjourned at 3:11 p.m. (Motion by Rep. Bruno, second 
by Rep. Colwell, unanimous). 
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MEETING SUMMARY 
August 22, 2001 

SEN. BEVERLY C. DAGGETT 

SEN, PAUL T. 

SEN. SHARON TREAT 

REP. PATRICK COLWELL 

REP. JOSEPH BRUNO 

REP. S. NORBERT 

REP SCHNEIDER 

JAMES CLAIR 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

The Chair, Speaker Michael V. Saxl, called the Council meeting to order at 1:12 p.m. in the 
Legislative Council Chamber. 

ROLLCALL 

Senators: 

Representatives: 

Legislative Officers: 

Sen. Daggett, Sen. Small, Sen. Davis, Sen. Treat 
Absent: Sen. Bennett, 
Speaker Saxl,, Rep. Norbert, Rep. Schneider, 
Absent: Rep. Colwell, Rep. Bruno 

David Shiah, Assistant Clerk of the House 
James A. Clair, Executive Director, Legislative Council 
Grant Pennoyer, Director, Office of Fiscal and Program Review 
David Boulter, Director, Office of Policy and Legal Analysis 
Suzanne Gresser, Principal Attomey, Revisor of Statutes 
Paul Mayotte, Director, Legislative Information Services 

SUMMARY OF THE JULY 31, 2001 COUNCIL MEETING 

The Meeting Summary of July 31, 2001 had not previously been distributed for Council 
members' review prior to the meeting. 

Motion: That the July 31, 2001 Meeting Summary be tabled. (Motion by Sen. Treat, second 
by Rep. Norbert, unanimous). 
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REPORTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AND STAFF OFFICE 
DIRECTORS 

• Executive Director's Report 

2 

Mr. Clair had two items for his report. First, he was seeking approval from the 
Legislative Council to enter into the Guaranteed Maximum Price with Granger Northern. 
The second item was to amend the Contract with Compaq Computer Corporation. 

Speaker Saxl asked Mr. Mayotte to describe the Compaq Contract amendment. Mr. 
Mayotte said Compaq had approached them in early August regarding the resolution and 
conclusion for the testing process for the bill drafting system. Concurrent with that, the 
Legislature also had several concerns with items it felt Compaq should be covering. 
Compaq wanted to begin the 12-month wananty period were, concerned the testing 
would take an extended period of time, and were looking to resolve a contractual issue 
with one of their subcontractors regarding the wananty period. Mr. Mayotte wanted 
protection for the Legislature no matter what happened in the process. Also that the 
Legislature got final approval of the software package and the appropriate leverage to 
make sure anything that required fixing was fixed by Compaq and their subcontractor. 
To that end, Contract Amendment #3, established the criteria for completing the user 
testing and the final acceptance testing, set dates certain for both pa1ties to complete 
certain tasks and protected the Legislature should Compaq meet its schedule by extending 
the wananty. A big concern was the performance of the total application when it was 
installed, how fast and how quickly the system would perform when it had been 
complete. They did have Compaq's commitment that they would do a perfoiTnance 
analysis and work with them to come up with the exact measures of pelformance the 
Legislature expected. Mr. Mayotte said it confirmed Compaq's commitment to the 
Legislature to correct all the nonconforming items that were found. Sen. Treat asked 
when the testing started and was told the testing started in April of 2001, continued in 
May when they became more focused on supporting the Legislative session. They also 
found numerous problems that required fixes that delayed the test process. Compaq and 
their subcontractor had been very supportive, were meeting their turn around times on 
fixes and moving ahead. Sen. Treat asked Mr. Mayotte if the August 24, 2001 date was 
sufficient. He said it had been in negotiation process since early August. The August 24 
date was established by the Revisor's Office, and it did appear that the test would be 
complete by that date, 99% of the testing would be done. 

Motion: The Executive Director of the Legislative Council be authorized to enter into a 
Contract Amendment with Compaq Computer Corporation concerning the Bill Drafting 
System scope of work and responsibilities. (Motion by Speaker Saxl, second by Rep. 
Norbert, unanimous 7-0). 

• Renovations: Status Report 
· WestWing 
· West Wing Exterior 
· Connector 
· North Wing 

Mr. Clair had two items on the renovations report. First being the status of four major 
areas of the construction. Finishing the West Wing Exterior, completing the State House 
on the First Floor, the removal and replacement of the Dayco (flexible hose) product, and 
the North Wing work. Second, the Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP) for the North 
Wing. 
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Mr. Fairservice reported they had started the North Wing renovations. The asbestos and 
lead based paint removals were almost complete on the 4th floor and they had started to 
install the piping and conduits. Also, a great deal of the asbestos and lead based paint 
abatement had been done on the 3rd floor and also doing that process on the 1st floor and 
concurrently on the 2nd floor, taking the lead based paint ceiling down. The exterior part 
of the building, the granite curbing was being installed. Once completed, they would be 
laying the base pavement and also the pavement that would be underneath the pavers. 
One problem was getting the radius pieces of granite that go around the pavers. They are 
needed before they could start laying them. Calls were in to the manufacturer and 
hopefully would be received within the next week or two. 

Bruce Hilfrank gave an update on the Connector. The granite on the outside that he was 
expecting for the radius was coming from a different supplier than for the Connector. 
They had been working on the granite, veneer, and plaster and had completed past the 
dioramas. They had two columns to finish at the dioramas and then had the radius 
portion. The installer would be on site on the 24th and would continue the getting the 
granite ready for the stairs. They had a commitment from the supplier that the stair stone 
would arrive right after Labor Day. Mr. Hilfrank said they were going to have the floor 
down in that area and painted so at the opening ceremony of the CSOB in the middle of 
September the doors could be opened. Once the stair stones arrived, that and the wall 
stone coming through the main entrance would be put up. The plaster work, and with the 
authorization of the piping changes, they would be putting the piping in and finishing the 
ceiling in that portion. The final touches were being done on the kiosk, the granite 
counter tops would be there in the next day or so. The Snack Bar was now in use. They 
were waiting for the exterior stone from the granite supplier, expected to arrive shortly 
after Labor Day and then they would add the pieces to the front. They did not have a 
confrrmed delivery date for the flat granite that goes around the radius. Mr. Clair called 
the supplier and Mr. Hilfrank believed that helped. Speaker Saxl asked what the 
timeframe was for everyone to be moved back into the State House and for everything to 
be done. Mr. Fairservice said when Granger was asked to put together the GMP, they 
were also asked to do it with the completion date December 15, the move in by all the 
offices and ready for the start of session, but no later than December 31st. He had just 
received Granger's updated schedule and that schedule was within four days of that date, 
they were four days beyond. He requested they look at the schedule again to see if at 
least five of the four days. The Speaker asked if offices could be moved back into the 
building as they were completed. Mr. Fairservice said he felt comfortable saying by 
December 15th the 4th floor could move back and would think that the 3rd floor could also 
be moved in. The 1st floor would be the longest, with a buffer for the Library on the 2nd 
floor. Mr. Hilfrank explained that architectural it would be finished and would be ready 
for the furniture. The problem was that the system is piped from the attic to the 1st floor, 
while the 4th floor may appear done and the fan coil unit may be there, the water may not 
be able to be turned on because they may just be putting the 1st floor unit in. Mr. 
Fairservice said the North Wing was substantially smaller, than either the South or West; 
there was no significant work in the Chambers; and there were not any committee rooms 
to do. The work scope on the 1st floor was aggressive, there was quite a bit of work 
under the slabs, but again, it was office space and he did not believe it was that difficult. 
Also, there was not as much millwork involved. Mr. Hilfrank reported that all the colors 
and trims issued before worked out, the only thing they had not been able to release for 
production was the carpet. There were still a few outstanding colors, and if not received 
shortly, would become critical. It was Speaker Saxl's understanding that there was a 
huge issue on the quality of the carpet and whether offices should maintain the same 
carpet. 
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Mr. Clair had an updated two-page summary of how the GMP would be financed. At the 
$5.6 million GMP, plus other costs related to the building that the Legislature was 
responsible for, in aggregated $6.1 million financing effort, they had found all the 
resources, except for $12,000. He made 2 decisions subsequent to the ending of the 
session, freeing up another $75,000, which left a positive balance and with the nature of 
the project being what it was, thought it a sufficient amount of a balance to keep, given 
what happens with the project. Sen. Treat questioned the elimination of all nonpartisan 
staff out-of-state travel and asked for how long. Mr. Clair said it would be through June 
30, 2002. He said that decision had not been done lightly, but when they were trying to 
find $700,000, this was an item that could be implemented quickly, and was one of the 
least painful items. The FY 02 was going to the tightest one in his experience with the 
Legislative budget, and was entirely related to the renovations project. 

Motion: That the Council approve the Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP) as 
$5,589,836 for the 2001 renovations. (Motion by Speaker Saxl, second by Rep. Norbert, 
unanimous 7-0). 

• Fiscal Update 

Mr. Pennoyer had three items for his fiscal update. First, the preliminary July numbers 
had not been officially released, but the Commissioner did release them to the 
Appropriations Committee the past week and to the Revenue Forecasting Committee the 
week prior. For the month of July, the General Fund Revenue was ahead of budget 
approximately $5.2 million, the Highway Fund ahead by $1.2 million. He did caution 
members of drawing any conclusions about the trend continuing for the General Fund. 
The Sales and Use Tax appeared to be under budget, a lot of the $3.9 million negative 
variance related to a refund that would be returned in August, so was a timing issue and 
the number would be closer to budget. The Individual Income Tax amount would also be 
reduced by the August numbers. There was still a $2 million variance in the Corporate 
Income Tax and is an area of concern. 

Second, was a follow up to what Mr. Pennoyer had presented at the previous Council 
Meeting, the FY 01 Year End transfers. The information was provided by the Bureau of 
the Budget, was still preliminary, and was trying to reconcile some of the numbers. The 
Excess Revenue of $32.6 million and the Lapsed Balances of $11.3 million, with some of 
the Lapsed Balances already being budgeted, so had to back them out. $20,029,808 had 
been set aside in Revenue Reserve and the current estimate of tax conformity, one of the 
items that had been designated as a potential use of the reserve, and the estimate for the 
2002-2003 biennium was approximately $18.5 million, so was the cost for conforming to 
the most recent federal tax changes. The estimate for the 2004-2005 biennium of 
conforming to the tax changes, were currently approximately $65 million over that 
biennium, and believed that would be a topic of discussion for the upcoming Legislative 
Session. 

The last item was the Office of Fiscal and Program Review's Fiscal Note Production 
Report and a comparison of how they did last session compared to prior 1st Regular 
Session of the last 4 Legislatures. 
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• Migration Project Status 

Mr. Mayotte said, as discussed previously, Compaq and the users would complete user 
testing on Friday, August 24th, and based on the completion of that test, Compaq had until 
Labor Day to make fixes and reinstall the software database. A final acceptance test 
would begin on September 4th and go through the 14th. At that point the users would 
validate that the Compaq system either meets or does not meet the requirements that were 
specified in the Contract, and they have several weeks to make any final fixes. On 
September 15th, the Legislature would either accept or not accept the software product. 
Once the software was accepted and Compaq made final fixes, they would begin a 
performance analysis of how well the system performs and bdng it up to standards as 
required. They were coming to the end of the bill drafting software project. 
Concurrently, they were working with the Revisor's Office to finalize and do a statutes 
database update to reflect the activity of the First 120th Legislature, the Wang statutes 
database and then would do a conversion of that into the new system and at that point, 
would tum it over to the Revisor's Office. 

REPORTS FROM COUNCIL COMMITTEES 

• Personnel Committee 

Speaker Saxl reported that the Personnel Committee had met earlier that day. Three 
applicants would be interviewed for the Executive Director position on August 23'd. 

The first three chapters of the Personnel Policies, compared and contrast, were distributed 
to the members. Copies may be obtained from the Executive Director's Office. They 
would be discussing the Policies at the next Personnel Committee meeting. 

• Space Committee 

- Subcommittee to Determine the Use of the Interpretive Center 

Rose Breton reported to the Council that the Subcommittee had met for the first time 
on August 8, with the next meeting being scheduled for September 6th. They were 
looking into many follow-up items and hoped to have a design plan on what could 
conceivable be in that Room. Speaker Saxl asked if local agencies, UMA for example, 
had been contacted to work collaboratively with their studies or the government. Ms. 
Breton said she did not believe the Subcommittee was at that point yet. There was 
discussion on how to proceed and who may be available for the Center, but had not 
gotten to that point. The Speaker thought it would be good for them to contact UMA, 
Bowdoin, Bates and Colby. Sen. Daggett said the first meeting was mainly for 
brainstorming and ideas about what might and might not happen and believed that Rep. 
McKee was doing follow-up on contracting colleges because that item they had 
discussed. There were not any decisions made, it would develop over time. 

OLD BUSINESS 

Item #1: Guaranteed Maximum Price <North Wing> 

See above motion under Renovations: Status Report. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

Item #1: Percent for Art Update on the West Wing (Rep. Elizabeth Watson) 

Speaker Saxl reported that at the last Council meeting they had asked the Percent for 
Art Committee from the State House to meet with the Percent for Art Committee from 
the Cross State Office Building to ensure there was discussion regarding what art work 
would be used for both the first and second floors. Mr. Clair did have a conversation 
with Earle Shettleworth, who serves on both of the Committees, and that was being 
done. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REMARKS 

None. 

ADJOURNMENT 

The Legislative Council meeting was adjourned at 1:52 p.m. (Motion by Sen. Small, second 
by Sen. Daggett, unanimous). 
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Interim Studies 

Attached is a summary of the status of legislative studies authorized for this interim. As 
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Progress Report on Legislative Studies 
(Studies authorized or undertaken during 120th Legislature!lst Regular Session) 

Status as of Wednesday, September 05,2001 

Access to Private and Public Lands in Maine, Joint 
Study Committee to Study 
(HP 1387 - formerly LD 181 0) 

Assisted Living, Commission to Study 
(P&S 200 I, c. 36) 

Bottle Redemption Businesses and Other Issues Related to 
the Handling and Collection of Returnable Containers, 
Joint Study Committee to Study Reimbursement Rates for 
Maine's 
(HP 1389- formerly LD 455) 

Child Protective System, Committee to Review the 
(HP 1385- formerly LD 1793) (JUD) 

Domestic Violence, Resolve to Establish the Commission 
to Study 
(Resolve 1999, c. 126) 

Education Funding Reform Committee 
(PL 2001, c. 439) 

Educational Achievement, Blue Ribbon Commission on 
Postsecondary 
(Resolve 2001, c. 66) 

Emergency Response for Emergency Releases and Spills 
of Toxic or Hazardous Materials, Commission to Study 
the Implementation of a Unified 
(Resolve 2001, c. 65) 

Family and Medical Leave for Maine Families, 
Committee to Study the Benefits and Costs for Increasing 
Access to 
(HP 1386 -formerly LD 1466) 

Fishing Waterfront Access and Other Economic 
Development Issues Affecting Commercial Fishing, 
Committee to Study the Loss of Commercial 
(HP 1384- formerly LD 1489) 

· ·. Date Fh·sf 
·. · Coriv'en~d 

8/30/01 

TBA 

TBA 

8/21/01 

9/27/00 

TBA 

9/20/01 

TBA 

TBA 

· .Date; Time & · 
' ,Location.····.· 
~fNext Meetitt 

9/10/01 
9am 

CSOB, Rm 206 

TBA 

TBA 

9/10/01 
9:30am 

Rm 127 SH 
TBA 

TBA 

10/1/01 

TBA 

9112/01 
9-12 

Rm 220 CSOB 

TBA 

05-Dec-01 First meeting held. Second meeting scheduled for Sept. IO'h in Augusta. 

05-Dec-01 House appointment completed. Awaiting appointments from Senate. 

05-Dec-01 All appointments completed as of 8/29/01 
Staff working w/co-chairs to set meeting schedule 

05-Dec-01 Committee convened on 8/21/01. Committee has developed strategy to work through issues. 

05-Dec-01 On-going study. Met 8/20/01 to schedule completion·of the study. 

31-Dec-01 House members have been appointed; awaiting appointment of Senate members. 

05-Dec-01 Awaiting final appointment I Senate member and House members. 

05-Dec-01 Awaiting final appointments of members. 

05-Dec-01 All members appointed; first meeting scheduled 

05-Dec-01 Awaiting House appointments. 

------- -- ----

Prepared by Office of Policy and Legal Analysis 
Page 1 
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Progress Report on Legislative Studies 
(Studies authorized or undertaken during 120th Legislature/1st Regular Session) 

Status as of Wednesday, September 05,2001 

Forest Products Industry, Round Table to Study 
Economic and Labor Issues Relating to the 
(Resolve 1999, c. 124) 

Forests and Lands, Joint Study Committee to Study Issues 
Concerning Changes to the Traditional Uses of 
(HP 1391/1393- fonnerly LD 1823) 

Gas Tax Revenues Attributable to Snowmobiles, All-
terrain Vehicles and Watercraft, Commission to Study 
Equity in the Distribution of 
(Resolve 2001, c. 68) 

Growth Management, Joint Study Committee to Study 
(HP 1330) 

Liquor Stores, Commission to Develop a Plan to 
Implement the Closure of State 
(PL 2001, c. 358) 

MCJUSTIS Board 
(Resolve 1997, c. 105, PL 1999, c. 451, PL 1999, c. 790, 
Resolve 200 I, c. 45) 

Mental Illness Who Are Incarcerated, Joint Study 
Committee to Study the Needs of Persons with 
(HP 1383 -formerly LD I 099) 

Recodification of Title 12, chapters 701-721- Staff 
Study 
(HP 613) 

Salmonid Sport Fish in Maine, Commission to Study the 
Needs and Opportunities Associated with the Production of 
(PL 200 I, c. 462) 

School Funding Formula Based on the Essential 
Programs and Service Model, Committee Study to Review 
Transition to a New 
(Legislative Council Authorized) 

---

:, : c:·.,c~o~'n,_:.v~e~lt:::.~a=.· · .' : "I• .!; .• _ ...•.•. Loi!aHori .•...• ' .. :· '.1._1:. 
:·;-- ' I, I l,,l',li-,:;.,, 1 , , , , •"',''!',',1 

···- < ofiNh:t Meetirie'l:'' 

10/25/00 917/01 PH 05-Dec-01 Public hearing on preliminary findings & recommendations scheduled for 9n /0 I. 
2-5 pm 

Richard E. Tyler Ctr for 
Family Business 

Husson College, Bangor 

8/30/0 I 9/28/01 01-Nov-01 First meeting held. 
9-5 

Location TBA 

2000 11/20/01 05-Dec-01 November meeting is expected to be final meeting before report is issued. 
9:30am 

Rm 206 CSOB 

TBA TBA 05-Dec-01 Appointments completed. First meeting tentatively to be scheduled for September. 

8/15/0 I 9/5/01 31-Jan-02 Commission has held 2 meetings and is now formulating recommendations. 3rd and 4th 
9 am meetings are scheduled 9/5/0 I and 9/12/0 I. 

SH-Rm 436 

July 1998 -- 15-Dec-01 Staff is working on draft legislation. 
15-Dec-02 

9/13/01 9/13/01 05-Dec-01 Committee was convened on 9/13/01. 
9:30-2:30 

Rm 211 CSOB 

7/25/01 Staff Study 15-Jan-02 Staff has met with committee chairs and has developed a plan for recodification. 

6/19/01 10/16/01 01-Dec-01 Commission has met several times and is currently waiting for the department to provide 
lOam certain information. 

7/26/01 9/27/01 31-Dec-01 Education Committee study is progressing well; 5 of 6 meetings have been scheduled and 2 
9-3 meetings have been completed to date. Anticipate extension request to hold final meeting in 

CSOB- Rm 214 early January, 2002. Collaboration with DOE and Education Research Institute resource 
people has been beneficial. 

... -- -------- --

Prepared by Office of Policy and Legal Analysis 
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Vietnam Veterans in the Hall of Flags, Commission to 
Recognize 
(PL 2001, c. 353) 

Youth Advisory Council, Legislative 
(PL 200 I, c. 439) 

Progress Report on Legislative Studies 
(Studies authorized or undertaken during 120th Legislature/1st Regular Session) 

Status as of Wednesday, September 05,2001 

·•· ., ·~·~=~·tt:•;';,:·· ::;~f~it:~· ,, ... 
TBA 01-Dec-01 No meetings scheduled to date. 

', .·•'··staihsm~ogt~~s~ •'·: ·; •.•. •/,· .. •· 
·.· o{Stud.y :c::onilillssiort' •·•···· ....... 

-

TBA TBA 15-Feb-03 Awaiting funding- 2002. Youth Advisory Council becomes effective in 2002; funding 
available in 2002 . 

. 

Prepared by Office of Policy and Legal Analysis 
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Maine State Legislature 

OFFICE OF POLICY AND LEGAL ANALYSIS 

13 State House Station, Augusta, Maine 04333-0013 
Telephone: (207) 287-1670 

Fax: (207) 287-1275 

Memorandum 

Date: September 4, 2001 

To: 

Fr: 

Re: 

The Honorable Michael V. Saxl, Chair 
The Honorable Richard A. Bennett, Vice-Chair 
The Honorable Members of the Legislative Council 
1201

h Maine Legislature 

Senator John Nutting, Senate Chair ~ f' , 
Representative Rosita Gagne, House Chair K~ 
Round Table to Study Economic and Labor Issues Relating to the Forest Products 
Industry 

Request for approval of study committee work plan and budget 

Pursuant to Section 9 of Chapter 124 of the Public Laws 1999, we are submitting our 
work plan and proposed budget to the Legislative Council for approval. This submission 
covers the second year of the Round Table's activities. 

The proposed budget, totaling $7,020, is based upon a maximum of 6 committee 
meetings, including 1 public hearing. (Note: The total budget amount is identical to the 
amount included in the Part 2 budget- Section WWWW -5 for the second year of the 
Round Table study.) The estimate of Round Table expenses-- Personal Services and All 
Other- includes per diems and expenses for 3 legislative .members for up to 6 meetings. 
Additionally, the proposed budget includes funds to pay the expenses of 2 non-legislative 
members for up to 6 meetings. 

We note that during the first year of the study the Council did not authorize expenses for 
non-legislative members of the Round Table. However, this has resulted in a financial 
hardship for at least 2 of the Round Table members who must travel significant distances 
to attend Round Table meetings. With more funds available for the second year of the 
study and the likelihood that the Round Table will complete its work in less than 6 
meetings, we respectfully request that this budget be adopted and that payment of travel 
expenses for the 2 non-legislative members be authorized. 

David E. Boulter, Director 
Offices Located in the State House, Rooms 101/107 I 135 



Page Trvo 
Legislative Council 
September 4, 2001 

Should you have questions about this request, please direct them to us or to the Round 
Table's staff, Chris Spruce at the Office of Policy and Legal Analysis 

Thank you. 

cc: Executive Director's Office, Legislative Council 
David E. Boulter, Director, OPLA 
Christopher Spruce, Legislative Analyst, OPLA 



OPLA WORK PLAN FOR 
LEGISLATIVE STUDIES AND PROJECTS 

120th Legislature. 1st Regular Session 
(Interim 2001) 

1. PROJECT: Round Table to Study Economic and Labor Issues Relating to the Forest Products Industry 

2. OBJECTIVE: The Round Table is charged with studying key economic and labor issues related to the forest products industry with the goals of helping to expand value-added wood 
processing in Maine and to enhance the image of the logging profession. 

3. PROJECT TEAM: Chris (staff); Pat (PA support); Charlene (administrative support) 

4. FINAL WORK PRODUCT{S): Report and recommended legislation 

5. INTENDED AUDIENCE: Legislature (Legislative Council) 

6. ANTICIPATED START & COMPLETION DATES: Start: June 2000 Complete: December 2001 

7. PROJECT TASKS: 

Person Other Staff Resources Proje.ct Schedule Consultation Needed With 
Key Elements Resoonsible Needed and Tvoe Start Finish Element Com~leted 

A. Review progress to date;; Chris Charlene June 2001 Aug. 2001 Committee co-chairs; Round 
consult co-chairs; do work plan Table members; Legislative 
and budget for Year 2; present Council; 
to Legislative Council for 
approval 
B. Contact all Round Table Chris Charlene June 2000 Sept. 2001 Committee members; interested 
members and update progress parties 
to date; consult co-chairs and 
review proposed Year 2 
schedule; draft preliminary 
report for review at Round 
Table meeting and public 
hearing 
C. Schedule, organize and Chris Charlene July 2001 Nov. 2001 co-chairs, working group chairs, 
staff roundtable meetings, Teen Ellen allmembM~DOL;DOC 

including public hearings; 
provide public notice and 
summaries of all meetings 
D. Hold public hearing on draft Chris Charlene Sept. 2001 Oct. 2001 co-chairs; members 
report; review PH results; 
revise preliminary report 
E. Prepare and draft final Chris Pat; Charlene Oct. 2001 Nov. 2001 co-chairs, working groups, full 
report to Legislative Council; committee, DOL, DOC 
OPLA review 
F. Final edits on final report Chris Pat; Charlene Nov. 2001 Dec. 2001 co-chairs, full committee, DOL, 
prior to submitting, along with DOC 
draft legislation 
G. Submit report Chris Dec. 2001 

G:\OPLAGEA\GEASTUD\119-2nd\FtyRndTbl\frtwkplan120th.doc 
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Round Table to Study Economic and Labor Issues 
Relating to the Forest Products Industry 

Budget 

Personal Services: 
FY 2001-02 

990.00 
6,030.00 
7,020.00 

All Other: 
Total: 

Note: Personal Services based on 6 meetings with 100% attendance by 3 legislative members 

Note: All Other includes: 
$1,800 for member expenses** 
$730 for printing final report 
$2,500 for advertising public hearings/meetings 
$1,000 for meeting/public hearing expenses 

**Includes expenses for 3 legislative and 2 non-legislative members/staff for up to 6 meetings 


